
   

 

Dear members, 

 

It is my pleasure to be writing to you as your new 

President. I feel slightly intimidated, following the 

excellent footsteps of our previous presidents. As 

they have often said, however, it is only possible to 

manage when you have the assistance of a good 

committee. We do have a very hard-working 

group, and they are taking us on a path to even 

higher goals and expectations. 

 

Ongoing committee members were re-elected at 

our happy and harmonious AGM. It was good to 

have so many present at the Colour Circle and on 

Zoom. We accepted Claire Gill’s resignation with 

regret. Claire has given so much to the Society 

over 28 years as a founding and committee 

member. I would like to thank her, on behalf of 

you all, for her excellent contributions and 

generosity.  

 

The committee is also deeply appreciative of the 

way that Barbara Etter kindly stepped up and took 

over the interim Presidency of ASMA (Tas) after 

the resignation of long-serving President, Pat 

Young, on health grounds. We are thankful that 

Barbara is continuing on as a committee member. 

As you all know, our immediate goals are our 

annual calendar fundraiser and online exhibition. 

We also look forward to a full exhibition at the 

Lady Franklin Gallery next April. In addition to 

that, we are planning more painting days, the first 

being at the Colour Circle on the 28th November, 

from 11 am  to 3.30 pm (to be confirmed). 

 

I would like to encourage you all to take part in 

these exhibitions and increase your joy at creating 

new little gems. We need you all to keep our 

Society vibrant. I have found that having my  

favourite arm chair in our main living area with 

good light available, a magnifying glass and a foot 

stool, gives me a comfortable working situation. 

We are so lucky we don’t have to take up much 

space. 

 

I also find that what works well is having at least 

three minis on the go at once. When you can no 

longer see where you are going with a painting, it 

is very helpful to go on to another one, and then 

you can come back later with fresh eyes. What is 

more enjoyable than finding a new subject? I take 

my mobile phone with me wherever I go and it is 

amazing what you can find in just a short walk, 

quite apart from the photographic library I have 

collected over many years. 

 

It would be wonderful if you can take advantage of 

more staying at home time to find your own 

comfortable spot and more time to paint. How 

about thinking of who you could encourage to 

paint miniatures and down the track join our 

society. 
 

Good wishes, 

Joan 

Calendar Orders 

Please have all calendar orders to John Humble by 

the end of September. The calendars are a lovely 

gift, promote the Society and are our major 

fundraiser. 

 

2020 National Annual Awards Exhibition 

Small and Precious 

Please remember that calendar entries, which need 

not be for the exhibition, must be received by  

John Humble by 5th September. John’s preference  
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is that he scan all calendar entries to ensure a high 

quality image. Do speak to John if you have ANY 

issues with scanning or photographing your work. 

All other entries, including photographs of framed 

paintings, which need not be of such a high 

standard, must reach John by 2nd October. We 

understand that there will likely be issues with 

reflections in photographing framed paintings. 

That’s not a problem - the framed image simply 

provides the judge and any interested purchasers 

with an idea of what the painting looks like in its 

frame. 

 

Remember that 2nd October is the final date for 

entry forms and images of your paintings to be 

received by John. He has a lot of work to do to 

upload everything to the website ready for the 

judge to do her work, so late entries cannot be 

received. 

 

Check out the website from Saturday, 17th 

October, when John hopes to have the page with 

exhibition ready for viewing: 

www.asmatas.org.au 

The exhibition should also be on our Facebook 

page:  

www.facebook.com/asmatasinc 

Remember that purchase enquiries and votes for 

People’s Choice can be made via the contact form 

on the website. Enquiries will be responded to via 

the Society email, asmatasinc@gmail.com 

 

Membership Renewal 

Some members have still not paid their 

subscription fees. Please contact the membership 

secretary, James Bowler, at your earliest 

convenience. Only financial members are able to 

participate in the upcoming online exhibition and 

in the physical exhibition to be held at the Lady 

Franklin Gallery in Hobart next April. We would 

not like any of you to miss out. 

 

Painting Day 
With the easing of restrictions in Tasmania, it has 

been possible to plan a painting day, which we 

hope to hold at the Colour Circle on Saturday, 28th 

November from 11am-3:30pm (to be confirmed). 

Because of the ongoing rules about social 

distancing, it is essential to RSVP your expected 

attendance. The Colour Circle may only hold 12 

painters, so it will be first in first served, though we 

will keep a waiting list of those who miss out. 

Please RSVP your intention to attend to Ruth 

Bosveld on xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx, 

but if your circumstances change, we would 

appreciate it if you would let us know, thus 

enabling another to attend in your place.  

 

Another restriction is that we all have to take our  

own cup and food, including nibbles, tea bags,  

coffee, sugar, milk, etc. There are jugs we can use.  

Due to the cost of hiring the venue, a fee of $10 

will be required, as normal. 

 

Please come along. We had a lovely time getting  

together at the time of the AGM. We anticipate a 

great time together, even if we have to stay 1.5m 

apart! 

 

Annual Bicheno Workshop 

At this time, we feel it is too early to book another 

painting workshop at Bicheno, but rest assured that 

we will do this when it is considered safe to do so. 

Our new president, Joan Humble OAM, is keen to 

provide us with tutoring on painting “Seascapes 

and Water”. 

 

Life Membership 

The AGM unanimously confirmed the committee’s 

nomination of Pat Young for her services rendered 

over many years. 

 

 

CONTACT DETAILS 
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ASMA TASMANIA INC. PRESIDENTôS 

REPORT TO THE 2020 AGM 15 AUGUST 

2020 THE COLOUR CIRCLE STUDIO, MT 

NELSON  

 

I am pleased to report on the activities of the last 

12 months of the Society. The last AGM was held 

on 17 August 2019 at Briar Lane in Evandale.  

 

Unfortunately, President Pat Young, had to 

suddenly and unexpectedly stand down as 

President at the February 2020 Committee meeting 

due to health reasons. We wish Pat all the very best 

in dealing with her health issues. Pat left the 

Society in good order when she stepped down  

I undertook to fill the void created, up until this 

AGM.  

 

The twelve month period since the last AGM has 

been a busy and challenging one, particularly with 

the onset of Covid 19 after March 2020 and our 

particularly vulnerable membership demographic. 

This impacted on the Committee’s ability to meet 

in person but we quickly adopted available 

technology and had several meetings via Zoom. 

Unfortunately, we had to cancel our annual 

professional development workshop for members 

with Joan Humble in Bicheno scheduled for May.  

 

During the year, the Committee met frequently, on 

the following dates:  

 

Å 14 September 2019;  

Å 26 October 2019;  

Å 8 November 2019 (Bicheno);  

Å 22 February 2020;  

Å 23 May 2020 (via Zoom);  

Å 6 June 2020 (via Zoom);  

Å 27 June 2020 (via Zoom);  

Å 18 July 2020 (via Zoom).  

 
 
Our annual members’ workshop was held at 

Bicheno on Friday to Saturday 8-9 November 2019 

with leading pastellist Leoni Duff. Members are 

encouraged to try different media and expand their 

skills base.  

Our annual exhibition, A Medley of Miniatures, 

was held at the Schoolhouse Gallery, Rosny, from 

28 November to 22 December 2019 and was a 

successful event. 107 miniatures in a variety of 

mediums were on display. Acclaimed wildlife 

artist, Janet Matthews from Victoria, kindly judged 

the exhibition. Committee member, Ruth Bosveld, 

was given the annual Founder’s Award for her 

significant contribution to the Society.  

 

 

I would also like to thank Bernadette Connor OAM 

for her continued support of the Society and her 

financial contribution to the Founder’s Award.  

We are also appreciative to our Patron, Her 

Excellency, Professor, the Honourable Kate 

Warner AC, Governor of Tasmania, for her 

ongoing support.  

Due to Covid 19, our annual exhibition, planned 

for Briar Lane in Evandale, will this year be held 

online for the very first time. The exhibition 

entitled “Small and Precious” will run from on our 

website and Facebook. We are delighted to have 

high profile miniaturist, Gini Harris, from South 

Africa, as our judge.  

 

We are currently developing clear judging criteria 

to assist in the judging of our Exhibitions and we 

are also looking at a “small painting” category to 

enable members to try their hands at somewhat 

larger artworks. Strict rules will apply as to 

maximum size of the picture and permissible 

framing dimensions.  

 

We have also had a series of informative and 

helpful newsletters during the period. Ruth 

Bosveld does an outstanding job in the production 

of this publication. We are moving to increase our 

distribution to fellow art societies and 

organisations, as well as other key stakeholders.  

During the period we have also updated and 

reviewed our letterhead and a number of forms. It 

is important to ensure that we project a 

professional image at all times, particularly if we 

want to attract funding, engage new stakeholders 

and grow our membership. We are also reviewing 

our new members brochure.  

 

I would also like to acknowledge the efforts of 

John Humble in organising the annual calendar, 

which is an important fundraiser for the Society 

and a great way of marketing the Society and 

showcasing featured works of members. 

 

During the period, we have actively sought to take 

the Society to the next level by achieving 

additional funding for new initiatives and taking a 

more strategic approach to the future. Continuity 

planning and risk management have become even 

more important in Covid 19 times, particularly for 

the visual arts. We need to ensure that the Society 

is vibrant and resilient going forward.  

 

In July 2020 the Society applied for $21,500 

funding from Arts Tasmania to enable it to 

strategically promote and significantly grow the 

Society and to address enhanced professional 

development for members, marketing (including 

YouTube videos and an enhanced social media 

presence), strengthened networks and  
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partnerships both locally and elsewhere, and fund a 

possible (additional) exhibition (from December 

2020). 

 

In August 2020 the Society applied for $5,000 

funding from the Federal Regional Arts Fund 

Relief Grants Program to purchase Multi Display 

Cases Purpose Built for Miniature (5 Custom made 

quality frames similar to those available on the UK 

Polymer Plus website) (to enable secure display in 

art galleries etc.) and a Visualiser Camera System 

Set Up for workshops and the production of You 

Tube videos etc. for our website. 

 

We were delighted to receive a number of 

wonderful letters of support from various people to 

support our applications. Thank you to Di 

Casimaty, Lindy Whitton, Pat Young, Vicki 

Chapman, Madeleine Szymanski (ASMA NSW) 

and Janet Matthews (ASMA VIC) for their 

support. Thank you too to Joan Kelly (outgoing 

President) for her report on, inter alia, Tasmanian 

involvement in the World Federation of 

Miniaturists 2020. Tasmania has certainly punched 

above its weight in the international domain.  

 

We are awaiting the outcomes of the two grant 

applications referred to above. It is also considered 

that once economic times have improved it may be 

possible to attract sponsorship or private sector 

support for the Society’s activities.  

 

(Update 21st August - the $5,00 Regional Arts 

grant application was not successful.) 

 

The importance of collaboration with other Art 

Society groups and organisations, both nationally 

and internationally, continues to be recognised and 

efforts made to actively contribute to the vibrant 

Tasmanian art scene.  

 

We appreciate, for instance, the support of The 

Colour Circle, in allowing us to use its studio for 

this meeting. A number of our members are also 

members of The Colour Circle and the Art Society 

of Tasmania.  

 

The Society continues to maintain its financial 

position with modest financial reserves.  

 

We also applied in recent weeks to the Art Society 

of Tasmania to hold our annual exhibition at the 

Lady Franklin Gallery at Lenah Valley. We were 

able to secure April 2021 for our next annual 

exhibition. This is a fantastic venue and a great 

opportunity to showcase the work of our many 

talented artists. 

 

I would like to thank Pat for all her hard work over 

many years. She was unanimously nominated by  

the Committee several months ago for Life 

Membership and her nomination is to be 

considered at this meeting.  

 

I would also like to thank Julie Wickham, Ruth 

Bosveld, James Bowler, John Humble, Joan 

Humble and Claire Gill for their work on the 

Committee this year. Claire has indicated that she 

will not be standing for the next year. The work of 

the Society would not be possible without the 

selfless contributions and dedication of many 

people, including our valued Committee members 

(both past and present).  

 

I would urge all members to consider stepping up 

and taking on a Committee role. Conversely, we 

may need additional skills and resources for 

particular projects, particularly if we are successful 

in securing grant monies.  

 

Issues for the future include: 

 

Å Business continuity/succession planning; 

Å Membership growth and expansion to include a 

broader demographic, particularly younger 

persons, to ensure social inclusion and contribute 

to economic development and community health 

and wellbeing;  

Å Increased collaboration with key stakeholders 

including other art organisations, nationally and 

internationally, as well as Arts Tasmania;  

Å Securing of better funding options through an 

expanded membership base, grant monies and 

possible sponsorship;  

Å An upgrade/enhancement of the Societyôs social 

media presence, including the production of 

YouTube training videos and an expansion of 

member profiles;  

Å An update/review of the Constitution; and  

Å The development of a strategic framework 

including a 12 month business plan, a 3 to 5 year 

strategic plan, a risk management plan and a Covid 

19 policy/workplan to ensure the ongoing health 

and safety of members  

 
Barbara Etter APM  

Outgoing President  
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Vale - Libby Fitzpatrick 

Our founding president, Bernadette Connor OAM, 

notified the committee that Libby Fitzpatrick, 

another founding member of the Society, had 

passed away. Her husband, Mike, predeceased her 

by a few years. 

 

Libby was an active member and was involved in 

the organising of the World Federation of 

Miniature Art in Hobart in 2000. 

 

On sending out an email to notify members, 

several replies were received, indicating the regard 

in which Libby had been held and the fondness 

with which she will be remembered. 

 

 

World Federation of Miniaturists 2020 

An article was received from Joan Kelly, a past 

president of ASMA (Tas). She is also the outgoing 

president of the WFM, a role she has held for a 

number of years. Those new to ASMA (Tas) may 

not be aware that Tasmania hosted two WFM 

exhibitions. Due to various changes on the world 

scene, the WFM is no longer holding exhibitions, 

but those held in the past were: 

 

1996 - London, UK 

 Hosted by Royal Miniature Society 

2000 - Hobart, Tasmania, Australia 

 Hosted by ASMA (Tas) Inc 

2004 - Washington DC, USA 

 Hosted by The Miniature Painters, Sculptors 

& Gravers Society of Washington, D.C. (MPSGS) 

2008 - Burnie, Tasmania, Australia 

 Hosted by ASMA (Tas) Inc 

2012 - Moscow, Russia 

 Hosted by the Russian Society of Miniature 

Artists and ARSA-F  

2016 - Johannesburg, South Africa 

 Hosted by the Miniature Art Society of 

South Africa (MASSA) 

 

Copyright and tutoring 

The requirement to quote the 

provider of reference images in 

our exhibition, along with not 

using pieces that have had tutor 

assistance, has created some 

discussion. We are aiming to 

ensure an awareness that all 

images produced by artists, 

including photographs produced 

by photographers, are copyright. 

It is perfectly acceptable to use a 

reference photo you have 

permission to use, however. We 

also aim to exclude any unfair 

advantage that tutor assistance 

may provide. 

Zoom (Internet) Art Lessons with Cathy van Ee 

by Ruth Bosveld 

 

I had seen advertisements for Cathy Van Ee’s 

classes in Victoria, but the distance was prohibi-

tive. 

 

I discovered that Cathy had started offering her 

portrait classes (in oils) via Zoom. My children had 

been having Zoom music lessons, so I felt confi-

dent that the process would work. One computer is 

set up in the teacher’s studio and one in the stu-

dent’s (or one in each of the students’) which basi-

cally sends video back and forth. In the case of 

Zoom, there can be many computers, all con-

nected; however, Cathy limited her class size to 

about six. There were to be a total of five sessions 

run over a term. 

 

Cathy’s regular portrait class in colour was full, but 

the tonal class still had places available. I believed 

I would benefit from that, so I enrolled.  

 

In the first session, Cathy demonstrated for the 

majority of the class time; then we students went 

on to produce a similar tonal portrait from a master 

painting. This was done in oils, with a range of 

tones mixed from titanium white, burnt umber and 

French ultramarine. 

 

In the second session, after a positive critique of 

each of our paintings, we used raw umber alone to 

paint a tonal portrait from a photograph of a model. 

 

In the third class, we used a low chroma palette to 

build up colours over the previously produced un-

derpainting. 

 

The fourth session was an alla prima (in one ses-

sion) painting from a previously painted portrait. 

The aim in repainting something we were already 

familiar with was to do it quickly and expressively, 

rather like painting a live model. 

 

Unfortunately, Cathy broke her arm and 

we didn’t have the fifth session, but I am 

sure she will be teaching again soon. She 

covers all the basics – line, colour, tone 

and edges. It was very interesting and 

informative. 

 

Cathy’s information is as follows: 

Website: http://vaneegallery.net/ 

Phone number: 0413 337 024 

A portrait I painted in one session from a 

low chroma palette of my daughter, 

Eloise. I had previously painted Eloise at 

an Art Society class with Lyn  

Diefenbach. 

http://vaneegallery.net/


 6 

 

 

 

Annual General Meeting 

Colour Circle, 15th August, 2020 

Incoming president, Joan Humble 

OAM and outgoing president, Barbara 

Etter APM 

John and Joan Humble OAM, and Barbara Etter APM 

Judith, Dawn and Bill managed some painting. 

 

 

 

Bill, 

Dawn,  

Sandra, 

Sue 

and 

Robyn 

 

 

 

James continues to 

serve on the  

committee as the 

membership  

secretary. Images supplied by Joan 

Humble OAM and Ruth 

Bosveld. 

 

We also had a sig-

nificant number of 

members join the 

AGM via Zoom. 

Judging in the Online Exhibition 

It has been decided to follow the method of judging 

used by the Miniature Art Society of Florida. Any 

contributing artist may only receive one award, and 

that will be the highest award that any of their en-

tries could achieve. We have also decided to intro-

duce a “Best of Show” award.  

This decision will be reviewed after the online exhi-

bition in order to determine the suitability for our 

booked National Annual Awards Exhibition at the 

Lady Franklin Gallery in April, 2021. 


